
THE DRAFT SUMMARY OF THE MEETING OF THE  
HRPDC COASTAL RESILIENCY COMMITTEE 

December 13, 2019  

1. Summary of the September 27, 2019 Meeting of the Hampton Roads Coastal Resiliency 
Committee  

The summary and attendance record for the September 27, 2019 meeting of the Hampton 
Roads Coastal Resiliency Committee were approved as distributed. 

2. Public Comments  

There were no public comments. 

3. Governor Northam’s Executive Order 45 

Mr. McFarlane, HRPDC, briefed the Committee on Governor Northam’s Executive Order (E.O.) 
45, Floodplain Management Requirements and Planning Standards for State Agencies, 
Institutions, and Property, issued November 15, 2019. E.O. 45 specifies requirements for state 
development in a Special Flood Hazard Area, freeboard standards for state-owned buildings in 
flood-prone areas, and sea level rise planning standards.  E.O. 45 states that “no new state-
owned buildings or buildings constructed on state-owned property, shall be constructed, 
reconstructed, purchased, or acquired by the Commonwealth within a Special Flood Hazard 
Area or Shaded X Zone in any community unless a variance is granted by the Director of DGS,” 
(Department of General Services) (pg. 3).   

E.O. 45 details freeboard standards based on coastal or riverine areas and future sea level rise 
inundation. Within a riverine Special Flood Hazard Area (SFHA), the top of the lowest floor 
must be elevated no less than 3ft above the Base Flood Elevation (BFE). In a coastal SFHA, this 
is measured from the bottom of the lowest horizontal structural member. Within a Shaded X 
Zone, the same standards apply but freeboard is measured relative to the top of the Water 
Surface Elevation (WSE) or BFE of the adjacent SFHA. E.O. 45 also designates Sea Level Rise 
Inundation Areas based on the NOAA Intermediate-High scenario curve for 2100.  The 
freeboard standard for buildings within the Sea Level Rise Inundation Area and SFHA requires 
that the bottom of the lowest horizontal structural member must be elevated no less than 8ft 
above the BFE (or the WSE or BFE of adjacent SFHA for structures in the Sea Level Rise 
Inundation Area and Shaded X Zone). Structures located only in a Sea Level Rise Inundation 
Area must be elevated no less than 5ft above the mean sea level, which accounts for nearly 4ft 
of sea level rise by 2070 and 1ft for high tide. The sea level rise planning standard will apply to 
all new state-owned buildings receiving funding authorization on or after January 1, 2021.   

The Virginia Department of Conservation and Recreation will develop a guidance document by 
October 1, 2020 regarding the freeboard and sea level rise planning standards. A state 
workgroup of several Cabinet members and the Special Assistant to the Governor for Coastal 
Adaptation and Protection will establish floodplain management standards for state agencies.   
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Mr. Scott Smith, City of Norfolk, noted that E.O. 45 applies only to state-owned buildings, and 
not buildings that are leased by the state. Ms. Emily Steinhilber, Old Dominion University, stated 
this standard will apply to the University. No localities present received advanced notification 
prior to the release of E.O. 45. Mr. McFarlane noted that E.O. 45 likely does not have a large 
near-term impact given the lack of new state buildings, and HRPDC staff will not be proposing 
that this standard be adopted by Hampton Roads communities. Mr. Tim Hare, Arcadis, asked 
what implications E.O. 45 has for the Port of Virginia. Mr. McFarlane noted that E.O. 45 would 
likely apply to the Port, but he is not aware of discussions with the Port Authority. HRPDC staff 
will continue to work on improved communication with the state moving forward to support 
local stakeholder engagement.  

4. Surry Comprehensive Plan 
 

Mr. Matt Smith, HRPDC, briefed the Committee on the sea level rise component of the Surry 
Comprehensive Plan update. Code of Virginia §15.2-2223.3 requires localities in the Hampton 
Roads Planning District to incorporate sea level rise strategies into their comprehensive plans 
and to coordinate these efforts with other localities. Mr. Smith provided an overview of the plan 
and Surry County, the existing and future sea level rise conditions, and recommended strategies 
for sea level rise planning. Surry County residents’ value the exceptional natural resources of 
the Community and support providing access to these amenities. A portion of the County is in 
the Lower James River watershed, and the remainder is in the Blackwater River watershed. 
Only approximately 2% of the County land area and property value is likely to be impacted by 
one meter of sea level rise above Spring High Tide. The Comprehensive Plan strategies will 
recommend that the County continue coordination with partners, such as the HRPDC and 
Virginia Institute of Marine Science, to monitor and understand sea level rise impacts, and 
amend policies, ordinances and programs as needed. Potential priority strategies for adapting 
to sea level rise include preserving natural resources, ensuring transportation access, and 
limiting the development of critical facilities in vulnerable areas.  
 
Mr. Darryl Cook, James City County, asked if the Surry County Comprehensive Plan update has 
been adopted. Mr. Smith stated that portions have been reviewed by the Planning Commission, 
but a complete draft will not be reviewed until early next year. Mr. McFarlane noted that the 
data for the regional sea level rise scenarios adopted by the Commission are available for 
download on HRGEO.org. A quorum was not present to conduct a vote recognizing that Surry 
County has satisfied the Code of Virginia requirements. Previously the Commission adopted a 
resolution recognizing that the City of Portsmouth fulfilled its statutory requirements regarding 
the comprehensive plan. Mr. McFarlane stated that presenting this information to the Coastal 
Resiliency Committee is likely sufficient. In addition, HRPDC staff will follow-up with Surry 
County staff to discuss the idea of a resolution from the Commission.   
 

5. Joint Subcommittee on Coastal Flooding 
 

Ms. Whitney Katchmark, HRPDC, briefed the Committee on the Joint Subcommittee on Coastal 
Flooding meeting that occurred December 2, 2019 in Richmond, Virginia. The Joint 
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Subcommittee is chaired by Senator Lewis and Delegate Hodges. During the Joint Subcommittee 
meeting, PEW Charitable Trusts presented examples of flood preparedness initiatives from 
other communities, and encouraged the state to invest in resiliency. Following the PEW 
presentation, Mr. Ross Weaver, Wetlands Watch, presented on the resilience project database 
for coastal Virginia, now available on the Wetlands Watch website. The inventory includes both 
nature-based and structural flood mitigation approaches.  
 
Ms. Katchmark noted that Councilwoman Andria McClellan, City of Norfolk, presented an 
update on resiliency legislative agenda items for the Hampton Roads region to the Joint 
Subcommittee. Ms. McClellan highlighted the need for state funding to provide local match for 
Federal funding programs and the ideas of establishing a state fund for resilience projects and 
an additional authority or entity that could generate revenue for resiliency initiatives. At the 
previous November Coastal Resiliency Working Group meeting, potential proposals to increase 
funding to the Virginia Floodplain Management and Dam Safety fund were mentioned.  Given 
that DEQ already has a robust framework for managing grant funds, allocating this funding to 
the DEQ Coastal Zone Management Program was also discussed. Ms. Katchmark noted that Mr. 
Tom Leahy, Acting Virginia Beach City Manager, also updated the Joint Subcommittee on 
Virginia Beach’s sea level rise master plan. Mr. David Bradley, City of Virginia Beach, noted to 
the Committee that in addition to the increase in real estate tax and stormwater management 
fee, the Virginia Beach City Council is considering a Bond Referendum for next year.  
 
Ms. Katchmark noted that Jutta Schneider, DEQ, and Russ Baxter, DCR, discussed the previously 
proposed “Soggy Socks” bill to allow fill in certain low-lying areas of the resource protection 
area. The Middle Peninsula PDC previously hosted a tour of coastal properties that illustrated 
flooding. The feasibility of implementing legislation, such as the “Soggy Socks” bill, is still being 
discussed, and a potential grant opportunity through the CZM program may fund research on 
this topic. HRPDC staff will update the Committee as more information becomes available.  
 
Mr. McFarlane briefed the Committee on four pre-filed legislative bills related to resiliency. 
Delegate Lindsey introduced three bills, HB 20, HB 22, and HB 24. HB 20 directs Virginia DEQ to 
implement the final carbon trading regulation that would establish a carbon dioxide cap and 
trade program in compliance with the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative (RGGI). The General 
Assembly prevented Virginia from joining RGGI last year. The legislation proposes revenues 
from the sale of carbon allowances that would support resiliency efforts. HB 22 proposes 
changing the Virginia Shoreline Resiliency Fund from a lending program to a grant program 
that would support localities in establishing cost-share programs to assist residents and 
businesses with flood mitigation efforts.  HB 24 proposes establishing the Hurricane and 
Flooding Risk Reduction and Bond Rating Protection Act of 2020, which would establish an 
authority to oversee the state acting as a non-federal sponsor for U.S. Army Corps of Engineers 
projects. HB 77 has multiple patrons and proposes an amendment to the Code of Virginia to 
establish the Green New Deal Act. HB 77 proposes developing a climate action plan with 
measures to establish energy efficiency requirements and transition to a clean energy economy.  
The legislative session begins January 2020, and HRPDC staff will continue to track legislation.  
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6. Proposal for State Grant Fund for Resilience Projects 
 

The proposal for state grant fund for resilience projects was originally listed as item 9 on the 
distributed meeting agenda. Mr. McFarlane stated that the HRPDC Coastal Resiliency Working 
Group met in November to discuss a proposal for a state resiliency assistance fund. The idea to 
create a resiliency items wish list of projects that are ready to advance given additional funding 
was discussed. This list would help emphasize the need for funding to support both planning 
and construction. Responses were received from 6 localities with about $300 million in shovel 
ready projects. Mr. McFarlane noted an advisory group of locality representatives could be 
formed to identify project eligibility criteria for a state fund.  
 
Ms. Katchmark asked if any localities have legislative priorities related to resiliency. Mr. Beaver 
responded that continued financial support of projects identified in the USACE Coastal Storm 
Risk Management Study and implementation of the Ohio Creek Watershed project is of interest. 
Mr. Curtis suggested talking to Hampton Roads Delegates about funding for projects specifically 
within Hampton Roads, recognizing that smaller amounts of funding would support planning 
efforts but not construction.  Ms. Katchmark also suggested the idea of developing a one-page 
summary with specific details about funding needs. Ms. Elizabeth Andrews, Virginia Coastal 
Policy Center, stated the January meeting for the Joint Subcommittee on Coastal Flooding may 
provide an opportunity to hear about upcoming legislation prior to the start of the 2020 
session. She also noted Senate Bill 26 proposes a 5-cent plastic bag tax in the Chesapeake Bay 
Watershed, with the revenues to support the Chesapeake Bay Watershed Implementation Plan.  
 
 

7. Resilience Project Tracking  
 

The resilience project tracking update was originally listed as item 6 on the distributed meeting 
agenda. Ms. Ashley Gordon, HRPDC, provided an update on the initiative to track resilience 
projects through a regional geospatial inventory. As part of a November 2019 data call, locality 
staff reviewed the existing inventory and added projects. Overall, 22 new projects were 
submitted and 21 existing projects advanced in status. $143.2 million in projects were added. 
The inventory is available for download on HRGEO.org. The Hampton Roads Resilience 
Dashboard display of the data is also available on HRGEO.org under Featured Web Apps. 
 
In addition to projects, resilience programs and policy information has also been collected, 
including freeboard standards, comprehensive plan updates, and local programs or studies 
related to recurrent flooding and sea level rise. Ms. Gordon presented a template fact sheet with 
information for the City of Virginia Beach that included policy fast facts, statistics on community 
rating system participation and flood insurance policies, and a program spotlight. HRPDC staff 
will coordinate with locality staff to review content for their programs and policies fact sheet.  
 
Ms. Gordon displayed a project fact sheet from the Louisiana Coastal Master Plan Data Viewer. 
Ms. Gordon asked the Committee if there was interest in developing individual project fact 
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sheets for the Hampton Roads inventory. Mr. Scott Smith stated fact sheets could be useful and 
asked how the information would be populated. Mr. McFarlane responded that HRPDC staff 
would use existing resources, such as Capital Improvement Plan project descriptions, and work 
with localities to review the data.  
 

8. State Building Code Resiliency Subworkgroup 
 
The State Building Code Resiliency Subworkgroup update was originally listed as item 7 on the 
distributed agenda. Ms. Katchmark is participating in the State Building Code Resiliency 
Subworkgroup, which is tasked with proposing measures for improving building resilience to 
flooding hazards. The Subworkgroup has discussed adding a requirement that single-family 
residential homes be equipped with a plug-in for a generator. Several Committee members 
supported this proposal. Mr. Doug Beaver, City of Norfolk, noted that it is important to consider 
that generators may be cost prohibitive for low-to-moderate income communities. Mr. Mark 
Bellamy, York County, also noted that gas stations are now being designed to remain functional 
during a power outage. Mr. David Kuzma, Isle of Wight County, stated that it is important to 
consider what capacity generator the plug-in would need to support, such as a generator that 
powers a refrigerator or an entire home. Mr. Bud Curtis, City of Newport News, noted the base 
cost to simply install the plug would likely be around $200. Mr. McFarlane suggested also 
considering requiring stronger roofs, for example those that could support solar panel 
installation. Mr. Sam Belfield, HRTPO, stated that resilience measures taken now will also better 
prepare future homeowners.  
 
Another suggestion offered by the Subworkgroup was to establish the option for localities to 
designate coastal resilience areas based on a minimum 50-year sea level rise projection. Within 
the resilience areas, the Subworkgoup suggested requiring the FEMA Technical Bulletin best 
practices for coastal construction standards. The Virginia Institute of Marine Science could 
designate the resiliency zones by mapping a given sea level rise projection. In addition to 
changing the building code, local policy tools, such as zoning overlays, floodplain ordinances, 
and comprehensive plan updates were noted during Committee discussion. Mr. McFarlane 
suggested considering if any enabling legislation would be required for local implementation. 
Mr. Scott Smith noted developers are less likely to be interested in areas with additional 
requirements. Mr. Bradley stated that Virginia Beach has invested time identifying vulnerable 
areas of the city and an approach that allows more local flexibility in zone designation would be 
preferred. Mr. McFarlane also suggested considering the impact of corrosion on building 
foundations in coastal areas. Ms. Katchmark will continue to be involved in the Subworkgroup, 
and asked the Committee members to notify her if interested in participating.  
 

9. Regional Flood Sensors 
 
The regional flood sensors update was originally listed as item 8 on the distributed agenda. Ms. 
Katchmark updated the Committee on the effort to develop a regional network of sensors to 
monitor roadway flooding. Ms. Katchmark is coordinating with a technical working group to 
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review the responses to the previously issued Request for Information and discuss the 
development of a Request for Proposal. Ms. Katchmark suggested the idea of applying for 
Department of Defense Office of Economic Adjustment (OEA) grant funding to pilot a sensor 
network along important transportation corridors for military installations. While over 200 
potential sensor locations were identified by local staff across the region, a pilot project for a 
subset of sensors could potentially be launched with federal funding support. Ms. Katchmark 
noted the Coastal Resiliency Program budget includes a project fund of $100 thousand. Mr. 
McFarlane stated that HRPDC staff can contact OEA regarding feasibility.  The Norfolk and 
Virginia Beach Joint Land Use Study identified corridors of interest, and HRPDC staff will also 
reach out to the cities of Hampton and Newport News. Mr. Curtis noted that connecting flood 
sensors to a more robust warning system, such as base gate closures, would also be of interest.  
 
 

10. Sea Level Rise Policy Implementation Guidance  

Mr. McFarlane updated the Committee on the effort to develop regional sea level rise policy 
implementation guidance. The Commission previously adopted the Sea Level Rise Planning 
Policy and Approach in October 2018.  HRPDC staff is working to develop a guidance document 
on applying the USACE Sea Level Change Curve Calculator. This guidance will likely be 
distributed for review at the March Coastal Resiliency Committee Meeting. Previously the 
Committee supported drafting a stormwater management policy, for adoption by the 
Commission, that recognizes the importance of increased rainfall estimates in design guidance. 
The Committee previously suggested waiting until the 2019 City of Virginia Beach Public Works 
Design Standards Manual is approved to develop specific language. Mr. CJ Bodnar, City of 
Virginia Beach, stated the manual will be presented to Council for approval likely in spring 
2020. HRPDC staff will follow-up in the spring regarding a draft resolution.  

 
11. Update on Federal and State Efforts Related to Sea Level Rise and Recurrent Flooding 

 
Mr. McFarlane stated that $75 million has been included in an appropriations bill for the 
Defense Community Infrastructure Program through the Department of Defense OEA. A 
program or rule to administer the funds still needs to be developed, but off-base infrastructure 
projects could qualify. Mr. McFarlane noted the Virginia Beach and Norfolk Joint Land Use Study 
has been submitted, and military support is at the forefront of efforts to secure state funding for 
other resilience projects. Mr. McFarlane stated that the Virginia Coastal Resilience Master Plan 
will likely be complete towards the end of the upcoming 2020 General Assembly session.  
 

12. Updates on PDC and Local Efforts Related to Sea Level Rise and Recurrent Flooding  

Mr. Scott Smith noted the City of Norfolk Ohio Creek Watershed project is likely to begin 
construction in January 2020. The Pre-construction Engineering Design (PED) phase for the 
new berm and floodwall in the Harbor Park/downtown area is also underway as part of the 
USACE Coastal Storm Risk Management Study.   
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Mr. Rob Martz, HRSD, stated the HRSD climate change planning study is underway and includes 
coordination with Virginia Beach, Norfolk, and the Special Assistant to the Governor for Coastal 
Adaptation and Protection, Ann Phillips. Mr. Martz stated the final data will be shared. 

Mr. Bud Curtis, noted the City of Newport News is starting a resiliency program for all 
stormwater pump stations.  

Mr. McFarlane stated the Portsmouth and Chesapeake Joint Land Use Study is now underway, 
and addresses the issues of precipitation and tidal flooding. Updates will be provided to the 
Coastal Resiliency Committee regarding the methods and results of the study. Mr. Tim Hare, 
Arcadis, noted that he is involved with the modeling for the City of Portsmouth.   

 
13. Other Matters 

The next meeting of the Coastal Resiliency Committee will be held March 27, 2020.  
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